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MESSAGE
FROM
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Beijing, the capital of China, continued to crackle with political tension and
activity through this past week. A core of student activists kept up their occupation
ofnananmcn Square to press forward their demands against the government. Each
day hundreds of thousands of students, workers, and others demonstrated in
Tiananmen Square and the streets of the city. Groups of protesters formed
around-lhc-clock human barricades to prevent convoys of troops from moving into
Beijing. Meanwhile there was sharp infighting among the top reactionaries who rule
China, and some official heads may roll. As we go to press there arc reports that the
government has regained the initiative for now and that the students have decided
to end their two-week occupation of Tiananmen Square.

Government Moves and

I^ople's Re.sponse

The troops were first ordered to move
against the demonstrators on the
weekend of May 20-21 by Premier Li
Peng after he announced martial law for
parts of Beijing. For many protesters Li,
along with the top revisionist Deng
Xiaoping, was already a symbol of gov
ernment policies they were opposed to.
His order for martial law and mobiliza

tion of troops made him an even more
hated target. People at Tiananmen
Square shouted, "Deep fry Li," and, "As
long as Li Peng retains his post, we will
come every day! Lfnlil Li Peng commits
suicide by hanging, we will not sleep!"
The government moves also sparked

even bolder proicst actions and firmed
up the determination of many activists.
As soon as news of the troop movements
spread, thousands rushed to main roads
into Beijingand stopped army truck.; and
?srsonnel carriers from heading toward
iananmcn Square. Demonstrators or

ganized themselves into shifts so they
could surround the troops and keep
watch on them all day and night. At one
of the human barricades, a 39-ycar-old
worker from the Capital Iron and Steel
factory said, "We have towels for tear gas
and maybe buckets of cement to make
road blocks, but besides that, we come

just as we are—people." Several hundred
city buses were taken over by protastcrs
and used as roadblocks on main streets

in Beijing. And when people heard that
troops might come by train, thousands
rushed out to the railroad station, ready
to block any units that might come that
way.

At the beginning of the week one stu
dent leader tried to convince others to

leave Tiananmen Square, but he came in
for wide criticism from the other stu

dents. By the end of the week there was a
narrower majority when a proposal to
leave the square in return for a govern
ment promise not to retaliate was voted
down. The number of students staying at
Tiananmen became smaller during the
week, as many students scattered
through the capital to conduct street-
corner agitation, went to the outlying
areas to help stop the troops, or returned
to campuses to rest. Among the students
who continued to stay at Tiananmen,
about 1,000 reportedly formed them
selves into a "suicide squad." One mem
ber, a 24-ycar-oId student from Hunan
Province, said, "Wc have sworn an oath
to die rather than to be defeated, and wc
will doit."

Many of the students remaining in
Tiananmen Square by the end of the
week came from outside Beijing. Railway

workers have been giving students from
the provinces free rides on the trains.
The government issued a strongly word
ed notice to try to stop more protestors
from coming in to the capital. It ordered
local officials to stop students from leav
ing for Beijing and especially not let
them gel on trains without tickets.
Among workers, too. groups pledging

to put their lives on the line for the
movement were organized. One group of
300 called themselves the "desperados"
and seemed to be made up mainly of
single workers willing to go right up in
the face of the troops and authorities.
There were also the "kamikazes" who

roamed around the capital all night look
ing for army convoys, carrying knives to
slash the tires ofarmy trucks.

Campus Life Ibmed Upside Down

At the universities final exams arc

coming up, but campus life has been in
an uproar. Students boycotted classes,
and most teachers went on sympathy
strikes and wore not preparing any
exams. A 36-ycar-old economics teacher
said, "Before the movement, we just
taught students. Now, we spend all our
time in meetings trying to figure out ways
to help the students. Wc want some
results, too."

Onfc account described the scene at

Beijing University: "A loudspeaker al
most continually broadcasts the latest
rumors and protest plans. The campus
triangle, which is covered with posters,
has become a center for exchanging
news. The floors of the long dormitory
hallways arc often used for writing ban
ners. Dormitory rooms have been con
verted into conference centers." A

graduate student who was supposed to
turn in her thesis soon told a reporter,
"Because the atmosphere outside is so
stirring and exciting, I can't just sit
aroond to work on my thesis. It some
times feels so selfish."

There were similar scenes in many
other campuses across China. At one
university in the southern city of Guang
dong, a teacher said that in the beginning
the faculty did nothing. "Now, everyone
talks about support for the students, and
young teachers discuss the politics of the
day even in class, in the open."

According to news reports, the
Tiananmen revolt has sparked anti-
government demonstralion.s in many
other cities all across China. Marches of

over 10,000 people have been common,
in Shenzhen KXl.OOO people, one-fifth of
the population in that city, took to the
streets. Shenzhen, located next to
Hongkong in the south, is one of the

Continued on page 14
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May 1st
Plots Against
the People
Continued from page 13

school districi let the cat out of the bag in
a letter to the ailomey for the RCP
which said, "What I indicated was that
the threatening nature of the slogans,
together with the threats of the blonde
woman, created a perceived threat to the
children. . . Clearly, those who felt
threatened were those who IDENTIFY

with the Racists, Rambo-Antericans
mentioned in the slogan.
RCP supporters, parents, and others

began to circulate a petition which was
signed by hundreds of people, demand
ing a retraction of the letter and a full
apology. At the same time various broad
forces entered into the struggle. For ex
ample, the PTA published the petition in
their newsletter along with an editorial

nUTtA#T: jiHNum VEr
tdEBELf |T

ILLEi
5 R«eht
RE 3E:l

5, , .

statement that read in part, "I am deeply
embarrassed by those children and
parents who participated in a terrible
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rumor mill, who panicked, and fueled a
damaging hysteria. I am embarrassed
that people who represent themselves as
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Big graffiti: "We don't need a war on drugs, we need war on tt\e sfstem," Htchmond, Catltornla.

Berkeley, California

sophisticated and well educated would
repeal stories as facts.. .stories that could
never have been true had a thinking per
son listened carefully. And, to those of
you who were victims of this hysteria, I
apologize for the actions of a few."

Local activists, including people active
among the homeless and one of the or
ganizers of a Bay Area-wide rock against
racism series signed the petition and sup
ported the demands in various ways. And
the RCP was invited to present its case to
the executive board of the Berkeley
chapter of the NAACP.
A group of parents and RCP sup

porters went to the May 10 Berkeley
School Board meeting to present the
demands of the petition and successfully
demanded that the matter be put on the
May 17 School Board agenda. On May
17, attempting to ward off further politi
cal damage, the board made a significant
concession and announced that they
would send a Icllcr cut to parents that
states in part, '-It is regrettable that
anyone has associated anything that
happened" with the RCP and that
"There was no basis for such an associa
tion in the leaflets or in anything the
young woman is reported to have said."
The next day the Oakland TYibune carried
an article on the meeting headlined,
"Board Eats Humble Pic to End Dis

pute."
At this point two key points of the

battle remain. The first is that it was the
superintendent's letter itself that was re
sponsible for creating the "regrettable
link" which the school board apology
docs not address and second, and very
important, the matter is not an i.ssucjusi
for the school (as the limited distribution
of the letter of apology indicates) but
must be broadly aired in the press and
other media as was the original slander.
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Chinese government's "special econom
ic zones" where foreign companies get
special privileges and can make big
profits ofl" Chinese labor. In Shanghai,
China's largest city and a major in
dustrial center, the authorities have been
especially worried about unrtat among
workers. In some factories workers were
warned they will be punished for taking
time off for demonstrations and

promised bonuses if ihcy show up for
work every day.

Influence of Mao and the

Cultural Revolution

The media in the U.S. has tried to say
that the recent upsurge in China is some
how the result of the influence of

Western democracy and values on the
Chinese people, who are described, in
racist stereotyping, as "passive" by na
ture. They claim that what has happened
in recent weeks is "unprecedented" in
the forty years since China's liberation.
As for things like the woikcrs forming
into groups to confront the troops and
defend students, railway workers giving
students free rides, campuses and fac
tories being turned into headquarters of
political organizing, the support given by

the people of Beijing to the students in
Tiananmen Square, etc., the U.S. media
is at a loss to explain how the supposedly
"pas.sive" Chinese people can be capable
of such highly developed forms of or
ganized rebellion against authority. _

But mass political activity and or
ganization by the Chinese are not
"unprecedented"—and they definitely
have nothing to do with Western bour
geois democracy. In many ways the
legacy of Mao "Bctung and his revolu
tionary leadership, c-specially the Great
Proletarian Cultural Revolution, is mak
ing itself fell in the upsurge against those
who rule China today.

Although the revisionists stole slate
power from the proletariat and genuine
communists after Mao's death in 1976

and brought back capitalism to China,
there is a whole generation of Chinese
people who knew what it was like to live
under revolutionary socialism. They
went through the storms of the Cultural
Revolution and experienced the mass
debates and struggles that went on at all
levels of society around all kinds of ques
tions. They saw how Mao and his revolu
tionary comrades called on the people to
rise up and overthrow the capitalist
roadcrs at the lop levels of the com
munist parly—the very same reaction

aries who rule China today—and
revolutionize the parly and the whole
society. They made revolution within,a
revolution. Now that was unprece
dented—in China or anywhere else in
the world!

It is triic that the current movement in

China is a mixed bag, and many students
do see bourgeois democracy as a goal.
Also there docs not seem to be a

Marxist-Lcninist-Maoisi party on the
scene to lead the revolutionary struggle.
But the Influence of Mao and the Cul

tural Revolution can be seen in the way
the masses of people took up the strug
gle and organized themselves in recent
weeks. Even among the students, who
grew up in the period since the
revisionists seized power, there is inter
est in learning about how the people
were able to rise up and ovcrlhrcw the .
lop bureaucrats during the Cultural
Revolution,

Crisis of Revisionism

The recent upsurge has revealed and
sharpened up divisions among the
Chinese revisionist rulers, including in
their military. Some army units re
portedly refused to move on the demon
strators, and a group of high-level
military officials circulated a letter advis

ing the army against moving into Beijing.
There should be no illusions about the

Chinese military—it is an armed force in
the service of a reactionary state, not a
genuine people's liberation army as it
was during Mao's time, The initial in
decision and confusion at the lop had to
do with disagreements over how best to
put down the people's revolt.
By the end of last week it appeared

that Li Peng, with Deng Xiaoping behind
him, had consolidated his position,
reached some unity among the top poli
tical and military leaders, and seized the
initiative from the demonstrators. Tlicrc
were reports of large numbers of new
troops from other areas being moved
into the Beijing area, while the numbers
of people staying a! Tiananmen Square
dwindled.

It will take a revolution led by a
Marxist-Lcninisl-Maoist party to over
throw the revisionists and get China hack
on the course charted by Mao. But even
if the government is able to restore order
for now, the revolt at Tiananmen has
knocked the crowns off emperor Deng
Xiaoping and other top officials, and the
crisis and rottenness of their system are
now right out in the open. □
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